Memorandum of Understanding

Department of Communication Studies

College of Liberal Arts

July 2007

This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Communication Studies, the College of Liberal Arts, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle.  Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.

The internal and external reviews of the undergraduate and graduate degree programs in Communication Studies reveal a department that is strong in teaching, scholarship, and service, and has national recognition in several areas including the research productivity of its faculty, the Hauth Center for Communication Skills, the Center for First Amendment Studies, the InterACT Performance Troupe, and the CSULB Forensics program.  This department has maintained the quality of its degree programs while also coping with rapid growth in demand for both majors and general education courses.  Communication Studies is one of the few departments on campus to have successfully “closed the loop” in assessment activities.

Concerns emerging from the program review include these issues:

1.
The department has not recently undertaken a strategic planning exercise to determine whether to grow the department or maintain about the same number of majors, either through higher admission standards or impaction.

2.
The department has experienced rapid growth; the number of undergraduate degrees awarded has increased by nearly 50% from 2001 to 2005.  Student-faculty ratios have continued to creep upwards while tenure density has decreased.

3.
The department has been notably active in direct assessment of student learning, especially at the lower division level; the department needs to transfer this expertise to direct assessment of student learning at the major and graduate levels.

4.
The graduate curriculum appears to emphasize areas of difference over areas of integration in the discipline; and graduate students need additional support for their participation in instruction (graduate assistantships and teaching associateships) and instructionally-related activities (forensics coaching, performance troupe participation, convention paper presentations).

5.
Both the quality and quantity of the facilities and space allocated to the department are major and longstanding concerns, and need to be addressed and resolved by the college and university administration.

It is therefore agreed that:

1.
The department will undertake a strategic planning exercise in the 2007-2008 academic year to chart a course over the next program review cycle on key issues such as department size, tenure density, hiring, curriculum, and optimal number of graduate and undergraduate majors.  This exercise must be informed by and articulated within the context of the university’s strategic and master plans.  Subsequently, the college and department should monitor and manage growth by tracking the student-faculty ratio, tenure density, and student demand, among other indices, and make necessary adjustments to maintain an SFR close to 25 in order to ensure quality learning for students.

2.
Based on the outcome of the department’s strategic planning, the college will consult with the department concerning its hiring goals for increasing the number of tenure-track faculty and full-time lecturers, while reducing the need for part-time instructors (excluding graduate teaching associates).  While exact numbers are contingent on the department’s strategic planning, 4-6 tenure-track and/or full-time lecturers are anticipated over the next four years.

3.
The department will develop and implement a plan that includes assessment of direct evidence of student learning for the graduate and undergraduate degree programs, and that includes a process for the use of the results for program improvement.

4.
The curriculum for both the undergraduate and graduate programs will be reviewed, evaluated, and where warranted reorganized.

5.
In the context of the university’s review of graduate education for the purpose of finding ways to better support graduate students financially, enhance support for graduate student research, and strengthen the quality of graduate education, the department will commit to the medium-range and long-term goal of raising funds for undergraduate and graduate student scholarships and commit to manage effectively undergraduate course enrollments to help support the graduate program.

6.
The college and university will continue to work to improve the quantity and the quality of the facilities and space allocated to the department. 

 7.       The department will produce and implement a development program, the purpose of 

which is to share the cost and to support the Forensics team and other department projects.
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